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West Cheshire Children’s Trust Executive

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 24 April 2023


In attendance:

Bob Cernik – Councillor – Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C, Chair 
Helen Brackenbury – Director of Children and Families, CW&C
Ian Ashworth, Director of Public Health
Gemma Gerrish – Head of Service, Children’s Social Care, CW&C
Zara Woodcock – Head of Service Early Help and Prevention, CW&C
Debbie Edwards – Head of Service, Education and Inclusion

Fay Quinlan, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside
Tracey Matthews, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside, item
Anne Casey, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside, Item
Rob Pullen - CWAPH
Gareth Wrigley – Cheshire Police
Delyth Hughes – University of Chester
Sian Jones – Business Manager, Safeguarding Children’s Partnership
Anna Johnson - Innovation and Practice Development Lead, Children’s Services, CW&C
Heather Cattrell – NHS Cheshire and Merseyside
Vanessa Catterall – Public Health, CW&C
Kate Hodges – Programme Manager, OWOW and wider DfE Projects, CW&C
Sarah Lister – Senior Manager, Early Years and School Readiness (Item 6)
Sarah Blaylock – Policy Manager, CW&C

Isabel Noonan – Policy Manager, CW&C
	Item No
	Minute/Action
	Who

	1.
	Welcome, introductions and apologies

Helen Brackenbury took the Chair and welcomed all to the meeting. 

Apologies were noted: Cllr. Razia Daniels, Shadow Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C, Laura Marsh, Associate Director, Strategy and Partnerships, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside, David Charlton, Cheshire Education Improvement Board.
	

	2.
	Notes of meeting held on 27 February 2023 and Matters Arising / Review of Actions

The minutes from the previous meeting held on 27 February 2023 were confirmed as a correct record.
Matters Arising:
Page 6 Safeguarding Children Partnership
Sian Jones asked if there is sufficient line of sight between the Child Death Overview Panel (CDOP) and the Health and Wellbeing Board. It was agreed that more formal arrangements should be put in place.

Action: Sian Jones to pursue a more formal arrangement for CDOP reporting to the HWBB

Update as of 24 April 2023 – Sian Jones reported that she had fed back to CDOP partners that there does not appear to be a formal reporting process between the HWBB and pan Cheshire CDOP. Public Health and the ICB are CDOP’s statutory partners and Ian Ashworth agreed to speak to Paula Wedd from the ICB about a formal process for reporting the report to HWBB.
Action: Ian Ashworth to speak to Paula Wedd from the ICB about formally reporting the CDOP report to the HWBB.
All other Matters Arising had either been completed or were items on the agenda and are detailed below.
	

	3.


	PART 1: Future Direction of Children’s Services

Our Way of Working – Update
Anna Johnson updated the Executive on OWOW recent activity progress:

Designated Safeguarding Lead and Team Around the Family Supervision – pilot programme
A new programme for 1:1 supervision for TAF leads and DSLs following the identification of a gap in supporting schools around increased complexity. The pilot was launched on 17 April 2023. 23 secondary schools and the Winsford Education Partnership. Schools have invested and purchased the service which contains 9 supervisions across 38 academic weeks. The expected impact is the increase in quality and appropriate MARFs, schools released to undertake appropriate TAFs; earlier point on the continuum, needs met and responded to earlier and preventing drift and delay
Launch of Inclusion Matters – all Schools Leadership Conference
An All-Schools Leadership Conference took place on 20 April to launch Inclusion Matters, exploring trauma-informed approaches and SEND tools and strategies to support Inclusion. 93 schools were represented with over 200 delegates attending. Feedback had been very positive from inspirational speakers, useful tools and a wider understanding of inclusion. Anna and Debbie and their Teams were thanked for organising the event.
Other conferences

A Beacon House conference was held in January looking at strategies and tools for trauma informed practitioners and a multi-agency Conference for children and adult workforce is scheduled for 4 May on working with trauma experienced parents and adults.
Frameworks Delivered
280 frameworks delivered from July 2019 to 17 April 2023 - 126 Learning Conversations and 154 Multi Agency Group Supervisions. The top three themes remain the same, although more complex children presenting - parent mental health, child mental health and school non-attendance. 
The Funding Model for 2023-24 – Update
A bid has been made to Safeguarding Children’s Partnership for funding for an independent facilitator around initiating MAGs and LCs.

A bid has been made to SFP UK around developing trauma informed response. Discussions are on-going with statutory partners for investment and 3 further subscriptions have been received from commissioned services. Heather Cattrell to update the Trust on Health investment at the Executive in July.

Action: Heather Cattrell to update on the health investment into OWOW at the July meeting of the Executive.
Assurance Report – embedding OWOW into practice (LA and partners) Primary Schools
Rob Pullen presented the progress within primary schools against the three key themes for this year. Approximately a third of schools provided a return.
Theme 1 – Trauma Informed Leadership – schools are at different stages; some are at early stages and there are still some pre-trauma aware. Those that responded showed an improving awareness and understanding, including trauma informed practice into school action plans and whole school training.
Theme 2 – Trauma Informed Language – more schools are aware of trauma informed language with comments that staff are more aware, sensitive and responsive. Where senior staff have been trained there is evidence of training being cascaded down through the school.

Theme 3 – Inclusive Practice – includes some evidence that OWOW is influencing the curriculum and environments and how they support young people.

Conclusion

The cohort of schools participating is quite small and some schools are not engaging at all in trauma informed practice. Further work is required to gain a greater insight into what is happening across the whole school sector and talks are underway with secondary and special school colleagues. ‘Best Practice’ examples in schools need to be shared more widely.
Debbie Edwards thanked Rob for the presentation and asked about producing some hard data to back up OWOW approach such as reduction of children being excluded. Helen Brackenbury stated that there is a need to look at how to engage all schools; with Debbie Edwards explaining that this is a significant challenge for some smaller schools. Gemma Gerrish suggested looking at what had been real enablers for those schools that had engaged and draw on what really works. From Children’s Social Care perspective adoption breakdowns is a particular issue at the moment and not in areas that are most vulnerable.
Rob Pullen agreed that it is a conversation on how to engage those schools not participating, including Academies. The key is making people see the benefits and to share the best practice examples alongside data.
Action: Share CWAPH presentation on OWOW with the minutes
	Heather Cattrell
Isabel Noonan



	PART 2 – Business and Development

	4.
	NHS Core20Plus5 for children and young people
Vanessa Catterall and Heather Cattrell advised the Children’s Trust Executive of the NHS CORE20PLUS5 approach to reducing healthcare inequalities for children and young people.
CORE 20 refers to the most deprived 20% of the population and is intended to tackle the impact of deprivation on access to, experience of and outcomes from healthcare. PLUS groups are to be determined by each ICS. The five clinical areas identified as requiring accelerated improvement for children and young people are asthma, diabetes, epilepsy, oral health and mental health. Governance for these five clinical areas sits with the national programmes.
There are synergies with other existing programmes, and these will be linked into the work of CORE20PLUS5. A strategic Team has been established to understand existing work in CW&C which aligns to the five clinical areas of focus. Work has started looking at local data in order to understand health inequalities for children and young people in the borough. The initial focus has been on oral health data due to ongoing development of the 0-19 JSNA.
The next stage will be to map out projects across the five clinical areas of focus (plan on a page) and to set up a Task and Finish Group.

Helen Brackenbury suggested that CORE20PLUS5 should be a priority of the Children’s Trust reporting to the HWBB and Place. Ian Ashworth agreed to the approach but emphasised the need to address how to pull in relevant clinical leads to make sense of having the initiative under the Trust. Fay Quinlan also supported this approach.
Action: Look how best to include CORE20PLUS5 work into the governance of the Children’s Trust

Helen Brackenbury raised a concern around language and communication challenges in schools.
Action: Health to pick up the language and communication challenges in schools as part of the SALT contract.

	Isabel Noonan/Sarah Blaylock

Heather Cattrell



	5.
	Improving Timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times
Tracey Matthews presented a paper on the progress made in improving waiting times for Autism and ADHD diagnostic services. Referrals into Autism and ADHD pathways have increased considerably during 2022-23 for all providers. This is against a rising trajectory of need, both in volume and complexity. Although assessment capacity has increased across all providers through investment of resources and service re-design during 2022-23, the capacity is still significantly less than local prevalence rates and less than the increases in referral rates. There are some recruitment issues too particularly at the Countess of Chester Hospital; exacerbated by some short-term funding. This is leading to increased waiting times for some providers.
Some progress to reduce waiting times has been made varying between 15-40% across providers. However, a whole system approach is also required, alongside education and health colleagues to influence, prioritise and plan for demand for the future.
The proposed approach includes focuses on the following key areas:

· Priority work on the data/information including referral ‘hotspots’ and service conversion rates

· Earlier identification and prioritisation of the most vulnerable groups to prevent crisis

· Influence and anticipate demand geared up for the school-year referrals and key transition points

· Target ‘hot spots’ based on standardised rates of referral with additional training and support for schools, parents and primary care

· Transformational service redesign e.g. multi-agency triage

· Secure increased investment for pre-diagnoses support, assessment and post diagnosis support.

Gemma Gerrish pointed out that undiagnosed conditions is having an impact on the children in care population which impacts on staying in positive homes. Whilst Helen Brackenbury pointed to the impact on those young people on part-time timetables and those not in school. Helen suggested the work could be combined with Gateway which has expedited earlier work with identified young people. Also, options could be explored around skills blend to deal with risks of not being able to appoint some professional staff. It was agreed to have a Task Group to share strategic views across all services to respond to the current situation.
Action: Establish a Task Group to share strategic views across all services to respond to improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times

	Tracey Matthews



	6.
	Strategy Groups – Year End Summary – 2022-23
Chairs of the five Strategic Outcome groups summarised a year end summary of the work of the groups.
Strategic Outcome 1 – Emotional Health and Wellbeing
Laura Marsh has taken on the Chair role to ensure a close integration with the Place Transformation Programme. The group is moving towards medium terms outcomes and ‘Plan on page’ has been refreshed and is accessible to parents/carers.

Helen Brackenbury commented that the slides were very health focussed based on the Logic Model and felt that wider partnership work could be included such as increased referrals to children’s social care around children’s emotional health and wellbeing and non-attendance at school due to emotional health and wellbeing challenges. Gateway work and business work with Nook could be included.
Action: Health to look at wider partnership issues for inclusion in the Emotional Health and Wellbeing Outcome
Strategic Outcome 2 – SEND and Inclusion

Debbie Edwards reported that outcomes from the SEND inspection, SEND review and workstreams, work of the PCF and Inclusion Matters Strategy have been reflected in the latest SEND Action Plan. A growth bid has been approved for additional staffing to the SEND Team; and a new Senior Manager for SEND will be advertised. The recruitment of Educational Psychologists remains problematic
Helen Brackenbury asked if there were any health-related achievements that could be included such as the Key Worker programme.

The biggest challenge is demand management and timeliness of completion of plans.
Strategic Outcome 3 – Early Years and School Readiness

Sarah Lister reported on the achievements and challenges of Early Years and School Readiness. The Take-up of 2-, 3- and 4-year old funding is strong, SALT service is currently embedding alongside other language and communication tools being used in the service. It was agreed to add in the work with Afghan refugees. Sustainability of the childcare sector and recruitment and retention remain challenges, as does the complexity of the children coming into the service.
Action: Include work with Afghan refugees
The extension of early years funding recently announced by the Government will need to be reflected in the 2023-24 Early Years Action Plan.

Strategic Outcome 4 – Early Help and Prevention

Zara Woodcock gave an overview of the work across partners on Early Help and Prevention, including school non-attendance, TAFs, parenting programmes and drug and alcohol services. Supporting people into work and the DWP Supporting Families programme has also been a strong feature of the 2022-23 Action Plan.

Families continuing to present with more complex issues and the absence of growth in apprenticeship opportunities have been some of the challenges.

Strategic Outcome 5 – Children in Care and Care leavers
Gemma Gerrish reported that the launch of the refreshed Corporate Parenting Strategy had been well attended and pledges are now starting to be made. A Peer Review of Care Planning led by ADCS Peer LA; gave areas to celebrate around the impact of OWOW as well as areas to develop as a partnership. Local provision for our children in care accommodation sufficiency continues through the Accommodation Board.
There are currently 584 children in care and growing numbers continue to present with more complex issues, particularly around emotional health and wellbeing. Recruitment of both foster carers and residential care workers remains a challenge.
 
	Fay Quinlan to report to Laura Marsh

Sarah Lister



	7.
	SEND JSNA development, timeline and support
Debbie Edwards explained that the SEND JSNA would need a re-write to reflect the current SEND landscape. Draft chapters for inclusion, with leads have been drawn up with an expected completion date of March 2024. The draft proposal would be presented to the May JSNA Board for approval to proceed. A Health lead for the JSNA is still outstanding.

	

	8.
	Safeguarding Children Partnership

Sian Jones confirmed that the two current live challenges from the SCP have already been discussed on the agenda. These are Waiting Times for ADHD/Autism Assessments and the delay in publication of the Healthy Weight Pathway. 
Sian Jones also shared that across February and March SCP members conducted a series of frontline visits to partner organisations (15 in total) which provided an opportunity for practitioners and team managers to share their views and experiences about safeguarding children and families. It was noted that the themes highlighted are consistent with those being discussed in the Children’s Trust and Safeguarding Children Partnership. Extract from the report highlights:

· Child and Adult Mental Health issues and the cost-of-living crisis were the two main concerns identified consistently by partners.  All partners were able to identify the pathways or organisations that could provide support but felt there was insufficient capacity and too long waiting time, specifically in relation to ADHD, Autism, Speech and Language Assessments and CAMHS .

· Several agencies commented that the needs of family members and children were more complex post covid with crisis points being reached far quicker than pre-covid.  

· A large number of agencies identified concerns around getting children back to school

Sian Jones noted that the Children’s Partnership are currently reviewing their priority actions for 2023-24 and will take this feedback into account

	

	9.
	Items for Health and Wellbeing Board
· Year End Summary 2022-23 – Strategic Outcomes
· OWOW update, including CWAPH analysis report


	Helen Brackenbury

Anna Johnson

	10.
	Any Other Business

Helen Brackenbury thanked Bob Cernik for his commitment as Chair of the Children’s Trust Executive for the last 2 years.
	

	11.
	Date of next meeting:
Date:     Monday 17 July 2023                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

Time:    3.00pm to 5.00pm

Venue:  MS Teams

	


Summary of Actions

	Date of Meeting
	Action required
	Progress against Action with completion date
	Lead

	22 February 2021
	Continue to monitor and present update on progress of Obesity Pathway to Children’s Trust Executive. Timeline to be drawn up for progress reporting.


	Update on Progress, 26 April 2021: 
Developing a Healthy Weight Pathway. A model pathway will be finalised by May. Key 
risk is that there are no Tier 2 or 3 services to refer overweight and obese children to. Progress will be reported at the next Executive in July. Gill Frame pointed out that as part of consultation the Pathway should be presented to the SCP when they next meet in May.
Action: Report progress of Healthy Weight Pathway CTE in July. (Public Health Team.
Update on progress 19 July 2021:

Final Healthy Weight Pathway to November Children’s Trust Executive meeting.
Update on Progress 8 November 2021:

The pathway for children and young people who have been identified as overweight or obese has been difficult to develop as there are no Tier 2 services available to support this cohort.

Action: Continue to develop Healthy Weight Pathways, including options appraisal when hit the thresholds and what is possible for Tier 2 services (e.g., level of ask and talk to Brio).
Update on progress 28 February 2022: No member of Public Health was able to attend the meeting
Action: Isabel Noonan agreed to follow up progress and report back at the next meeting.

Update on progress 25 April 2022:

Isabel Noonan to ask Public Health for an update on a published Healthy Weight Pathway. 

18 July 2022 Executive received an update report on the healthy Weight pathway and the following action was recorded:

Action: Debbie Murphy to consult schools on an approach for weight management in the 12+ age group

Update as at 17 October 2022: Ian Ashworth explained that Public Health is working very closely with NHS Cheshire and Merseyside to address this but it is in early stages at the moment.

Update as at 27 February 2023
Sian Jones asked if the Healthy Eating Pathway had been published. Isabel Noonan explained that there were delays due to the Tier 2 provision not yet being agreed and an update would be included in the end of year review of the Trust’s 5 Strategic Outcomes.
	Helen Bromley
Public Health 
Isabel Noonan

Debbie Murphy

	8 November 2021
	Update on Autism and ADHD Waiting times
	Update on progress 8 November 2021:
Action: Receive an update on progress at the next Executive meeting.

Update on progress 28 February 2022:

A progress report was received.
ACTION: A further assurance report on the improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times be brought back to a future meeting of the Executive.

Update on progress 25 April 2022 – Fay Quinlan reported that Health is continuing to work with commissioned providers on their recovery plans. The Service will update the Executive on improving the timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times at the Trust Executive on 18 July 2022.

Action: Tracy Matthews NHS Cheshire CCG to bring a report on the timeliness and ADHD Waiting Times to the meeting of the Trust Executive on 18 July 2022.

Actions from 18 July 2022
Update report presented and following follow-up actions:

Action: Agencies contribute to producing a pathway summary on Autism and ADHD key issues and pre and post diagnostic support – Tracey Matthews to receive information from colleagues to collate
Action: Ask Providers to provide intelligence on possible causes of the increased number of early years referrals for Autism.
Update as at 17 October 2022: The Executive heard that a planned workshop discussion had been arranged with Autism Clinical network in November 2022.

Update as at 27 February 2023
Action: an updated Assurance report on the timeliness of autism and ADHD waiting times would be presented to the 24 April 2023 meeting of the Executive.

Update as at 24 April 2023

Establish a Task Group to share strategic views across all services to respond to improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times

	Fay Quinlan/Jo Williams
All - Tracey Matthews to collate
Tracey Matthews

Laura Marsh

Tracey Matthews

	27 February 2023
	
	Action: All Age Mental Health and Wellbeing Strategy to come to the April 2023 meeting of the Executive for Children and Young People content sign off.
	Laura Marsh

	27 February 2023
	
	Action: Sian Jones to pursue a more formal arrangement for CDOP reporting to the HWBB
Update as of 24 April 2023 – Sian Jones reported that she had fed back to CDOP partners that there does not appear to be a formal reporting process between the HWBB and pan Cheshire CDOP. Public Health and the ICB are CDOP’s statutory partners and Ian Ashworth agreed to speak to Paula Wedd form the ICB about a formal process for reporting the report to HWBB.

Action: Ian Ashworth to speak to Paula Wedd from the ICB about formally reporting the CDOP report to the HWBB.

	Sian Jones
Ian Ashworth

	24 April 2023
	Heather Cattrell to update on the health investment into OWOW at the July meeting of the Executive.

	
	Heather Cattrell

	24 April 2023
	Look how best to include CORE20PLUS5 work into the governance of the Children’s Trust


	
	Isabel Noonan
Sarah Blaylock

	24 April 2023
	Health to pick the language and communication challenges in schools up as part of SALT contract.

	
	Heather Cattrell

	24 April 2023
	Health to look at wider partnership issues for inclusion in the Emotional Health and Wellbeing Outcome
	
	Fay Quinlan to ask Laura Marsh
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